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 Our deep thanks to all the Russian American Pacific 

Partnership 20th anniversary annual meeting participants! 
 

RAPP, the oldest and the only interregional forum between the 
United States and Russia, brings together the private sector, regional and 
Federal government, not only to expand trade and cooperation between 
the Russian East and the U.S. West, but also to continue the positive 
people-to-people relationships between our regions. This is particularly 
important now when the broader Russian-American relations are experi-
encing difficulties.  

 

At this critical juncture in our bilateral relations and global affairs, 
we appreciate your participation in RAPP and support of trans-Pacific co-
operation between Russia and the United States. The U.S. West Coast 
and Russian Far East have a long and unique history of regional coopera-
tion. Preserving our special trans-Pacific relations matters, as they could 
in the future be the basis for re-establishing relations between Russia and 
the United States. The regions of our countries as well as international 
geographies (such as the Arctic), provide the greatest basis on which to 
normalize relations and restore a constructive dialogue for mutually bene-
ficial cooperation.  

 

During this RAPP meeting, after 20 years Director of the Russian 
Secretariat of RAPP, Anatoly Buryy advised it is time for him to step down 
as RAPP’s Director in Russia. On behalf of all participants in the RAPP, I 
express special thanks to Anatoly Buryy for his significant contributions to 
advancing the forum over two decades. Personally, I've had the tremen-
dous honor to work with him and I am grateful for his professionalism, val-
uable advice, patience, trust and support. We wish him all the best and 
many years of success as a Professor at the far Eastern Institute of Inter-
national Relation in Khabarovsk.  

 

Thank you for your participation and your productive work at this 
meeting. I look forward to seeing many of you at the 21st annual meeting in 
2016 in the United States. 

 

  

 

Derek Norberg  

Director, RAPP Executive Secretariat 

This meeting was possible thanks to the support of the  
Sakhalin Region Government, the federal and regional  

government delegations, the RAPP sponsors and  
Council members, and all the participants. 

Promotional Partners: 

2015 RAPP Sponsors: 
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LETTER OF THE 
RAPP SECRETARIAT 

Council for U.S.-Russia 
Relations members: 

ExxonMobil, Tiger Machinery Company 
LLC, Baker & McKenzie LLP, IPAM/
AirRussia.US, Air Company Yakutia, 
K&L Gates LLP, FESCO Integrated 
Transport North America, Port of Ever-
ett, Port of Tacoma, Vitus Energy LLC, 
Express Pacific LLC, DRC International 
Inc, Amrus Logistics LLC, Russin & 
Vecchi International Legal Counsellors, 
Rensselaer W. Lee III, Stowe Talbot, 
Craig Lang, Bob Walsh, U.S.-Russia 
Business Council, Trade Development 
Alliance of Greater Seattle  
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Joint Report of the Co-Chairs 
20

th
 Anniversary Annual Meeting 

Russian American Pacific Partnership (RAPP) 
October 7-810, 2015, Yuzhno-Sakhalinsk, Sakhalin Region, Russian Federation 

 

Executive Summary 
The Russian American Pacific Partnership held its 20th anniversary annual meeting in Yuzhno-Sakhalinsk, 

Sakhalin Region, Russia on October 7 and 8, 2015. Nearly 85 public and private sector representatives from five Rus-
sian Far East regions (Primorskiy, Kamchatskiy and Khabarovskiy Territories, the Republic of Sakha (Yakutia), and 
Sakhalin Region, as well as Moscow, and from three U.S. states (Washington, Kansas and California), as well as from 
from Beijing, China and Narita, Japan, participated in the meeting. The Sakhalin Administration Department of Interna-
tional Relations and Foreign Economic Activities of the Ministry of Investment and External Relations of the Sakhalin 
Region, with support from Derek Norberg, President of the Council for U.S.-Russia Relations and Executive Director 
of the Russian American Pacific Partnership, and Anatoly Buryy, Director of the Russian Secretariat of RAPP, was 
responsible for the preparation and running of the meeting.  
 

A letter of welcome to the RAPP meeting from Minister of Economic Development Alexey Ulyukayev was present-
ed to the meeting.  
 

 Vera Scherbina, First Deputy Chairman of the Government of the Sakhalin region, warmly welcomed the 
meeting participants to the Sakhalin region, and conveyed Governor Oleg Kozhemyako’s regret he was unable to open 
the meeting due to the weather delay in his return to Sakhalin. She noted the honor of hosting the 20th anniversary 
meeting bestowed the Sakhalin Region as reflective of the significant contributions of Sakhalin in support of RAPP as a 
unique forum of Russian-American cooperation. The Sakhalin Region showcases examples of successful Russian-
American trade and investment cooperation and the United States is among the Sakhalin Region’s top four partners in 
foreign trade. In addition to the significant investment in the oil and gas sector, business is being done in a variety of 
sectors including construction, wholesale trade, food production, hotel hospitality and restaurant, transportation, finan-
cial services, as well as in power generation and in the educational field. Scherbina stated the Sakhalin Region sees 
great opportunity in mutually beneficial cooperation between Sakhalin and American businesses and hopes to see 
their activities flourish in the region. Scherbina praised the RAPP forum as a unique platform of twenty years affording 
constructive dialogue between the federal and regional governments with the private sector of both countries. Russia 
and the United States, each a great power, need to find mutually agreeable solutions to their current disagreements 
and establish positive relations on all levels. In the current condition of strained relations between our governments, 
the meeting of RAPP is of particular significance. The work of RAPP is important to preserve positive personal, interre-
gional, and intergovernmental relations for the benefit of our citizens and business communities. In closing, Scherbina 
wished the attendees success and expressed her hope that the 20th anniversary RAPP meeting would be a meaningful 
and memorable event providing a catalyst to mutually beneficial projects and advancing bilateral dialogue. 
 
The 20th RAPP annual meeting was co-chaired by Derek Norberg, President of the Council for U.S.-Russia Relations 
and Executive Director of the Russian American Pacific Partnership and Dmitry Sazhin, Deputy Director, Department 
of the Countries of Europe and the Americas and international Organizations, Ministry of Economic Development of the 
Russian Federation. 

 

Anatoly Buryy, Director of the Russian Secretariat of RAPP, opened the plenary and noted that it is not by 
chance the 20th anniversary meeting of RAPP is being held on Sakhalin. At the end of the 20th century it was here the 
Foundation of Russian-American cooperation in the Far East was laid based the agreement on the oil and gas Produc-
tion Sharing Agreements. In conclusion, he proposed that universities of the Far East and West coast of the US ar-
range special course curriculum on the history and present state of Russian-American relations. 
 

Vladimir Vinokurov, Ambassador At-Large and Secretary of the U.S.-Russia Bilateral Presidential Commis-
sion, Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the Russian Federation, expressed his appreciation to the organizers, primarily 
Derek Norberg, for their hard work in preparing the jubilee session of RAPP. Vinokurov stated that over the year since 
the last RAPP meeting no positive change has occurred in Russian-American relations. He noted a certain irony in the 
policy of U.S. sanctions against Russia in light of the tacit recognition by the U.S. administration that the half-century of 
sanctions against Cuba were ineffective, if not misguided. 
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 There are examples of successful cooperation between Russia and the USA, which confirm the necessity of 
uniting the efforts of the two countries in facing current challenges, in particular the settlement of the situation around 
the Iranian nuclear program. However, the freezing of institutional mechanisms for cooperation by the American side, 
and most particularly, of the Bilateral Presidential Commission, significantly curtails the effectiveness of our interaction.  

Russia is open to mutually beneficial cooperation with the American business community, including across the 
Pacific. That is why RAPP, as the main and only mechanism of economic interaction across the Pacific, is in particular 
demand right now. In the conditions of an almost total freeze in the lines of contacts of the state institutions, the line of 
dialogue between businesses and regions is of particular importance.  

In conclusion, Vinokurov noted that the Russian Ministry of Foreign Affairs will support all initiatives working 
on advancing Russian-American regional economic, cultural, scientific and other ties. 

 

Erik Holm-Olsen, U.S. Consul General in Vladivostok, congratulated Governor Kozhemyako and Sakhalin 
Government for hosting RAPP for the fifth time in 20 years. This is a sign of the government’s commitment to Russian-
American cooperation. He advised that the U.S. Consulate in Vladivostok has long enjoyed close and friendly relations 
with the Sakhalin region government, as has the resident American business community. Companies like ExxonMobil 
and others work hard to be reliable partners and good corporate citizens and good neighbors through corporate social 
responsibility programs and other contributions to the community.  This is a classic win-win situation. Holm-Olsen 
thanked the government of the Sakhalin Region for its support to the American business community in order that this 
positive relationship continue and flourish. 

Holm-Olsen thanked all the organizers of the jubilee 20th anniversary RAPP meeting.  In particular he noted 
the work of Derek Norberg in the context of RAPP as well as in building Russian-American friendship over several dec-
ades. Holm-Olsen noted as no doubt apparent to this audience that U.S.-Russian relations are at a much different 
point than they were two years ago when he spoke at the 18th annual RAPP meeting in Vladivostok. It is clearly not 
“business as usual” in the bilateral relationship. And as we have repeatedly stated, relations will not return to “business 
as usual” until Russia fully complies with implementation of its Minsk agreement commitments. 

Despite very serious disagreements, Holm-Olsen characterized RAPP as an opportunity to engage in the kind 
of people-to-people dialogue that is the foundations of any bilateral relationship, a dialogue which can help move the 
overall relationship forward. At its core, RAPP is a unique mechanism for promoting inter-regional business coopera-
tion between the Russian Far East and the Western United States. Thanks to the entrepreneurial spirit in both our 
countries, these business contacts and cooperation are ongoing, and happen every day with or without government 
involvement. When a Russia business person visits the United States to explore opportunities there, or an American 
come to Russia to do the same, that too is a form of public diplomacy or people-to-people contact.  He emphasized we 
want Russian businesspeople to visit the U.S. just as we want Russian tourists, students, researches and artists to visit 
the U.S. There is no substitute for seeing a place with one’s own eyes and making one’s own judgments and conclu-
sions. The doors of the United States, therefore, remain open, despite any rumors you may have heard to the contrary. 
Holm-Olsen advised the Consulate continues to issue visas and the vast majority of applicants continue to receive the 
visa for which they applied and generally it is a 3-year validity, multiple entry visa. At the same time we want Americans 
to come to Russia, including those pursuing business opportunities and the Consulate welcomes the chance to help 
them, offer advice and provide introductions. Holm-Olsen advised that in recent weeks he met with American repre-
sentatives of Rotary Club and Sister Cities programs, where business interests and relationships can also form the 
basis for friendship and help create mutual understanding and respect. 

Holm-Olsen concluded that the networking and dialogue of RAPP participants over the next two days will only 
further help to build this foundation of trust and respect. Russians and Americans may not always agree, but the pres-
ence of the RAPP participants in this hall signifies at least one thing on which we do agree:  When Russians and Amer-
icans cooperate, it is better for our two great countries, and better for the entire world.       

 

Dmitry Sazhin, referring to the welcome address to the participants of the 20th anniversary RAPP meeting by 
Minister of Economic Development of the Russian Federation Alexey Ulyukayev, said that in the current environment, 
the value of RAPP increases as a mechanism of bilateral dialogue. He said that the government of the Russian Feder-
ation continues the work on creation of comfortable conditions for foreign investment and business. Foreign partners, 
including American businesses, recognize the improvements to Russia’s business climate as reflected in the strength-
ening of Russia's position in international rankings. In the World Bank rating "doing business 2014" Russia has risen to 
the 62nd position, and in the ranking of world competitiveness the World Economic Forum (WEF) it holds 45th place in 
the world. The most recent report of the IMF mission in Russia praised Russia’s economic stabilization policies, and 
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 Bank of America noted signs of Russia’s economic recovery.  
To activate structural changes in the Russian economy and achieve macroeconomic stability, Russia has de-

veloped a complex set of measures, including the support of import substitution, non-oil exports, a reduction in busi-
ness costs, and support for small and medium-sized businesses. At the same time Russia is not going to build barriers 
to foreign companies, is interested in attracting foreign investment, and opens up certain new opportunities in the con-
ditions even when certain foreign countries are limiting exports to Russia of certain goods.  

Sazhin informed that Russia is an active participant in the processes of integration. The Eurasian Economic 
Union was enacted as of January 1, 2015, and includes five countries: Armenia, Belarus, Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan and 
Russia. Established as a barrier-free environment for the movement of goods, services, capital and labour from the 
developed normative-legal base, it is especially attractive for business.  

As regards Russian-American Commerce, Sazhin noted that in the period January–July of 2015, the trade 
volume decreased compared to the analogous period in 2014, by approximately 30% and amounted to $12.8 billion 
U.S. One of the reasons for the decline in trade are the sanctions imposed by the U.S. Government.  

However, despite the official position of the U.S. Administration, the constructive spirit of American business is 
noted. Sazhin cited several examples of successful project implementations with the participation of American compa-
nies (Alcoa, Boeing, Bell Helicopter, Wabtec). American companies are leading in investments in Russia’s Special Eco-
nomic Zones (SEZ) accounting for about 30% of the total investment to date.  

In conclusion, Sazhin noted the success of the RAPP forum over its many years, and suggested in the future 
the forum better inform the U.S. business community about new measures improving the investment climate of the 
Russian Far East, provide information on projects for potential participation by American companies, encourage recip-
rocal visits of regional delegations and business missions, and seek to broaden the representation of participants at the 
RAPP annual meetings. 

 

Albert Rakipov, Deputy Director of the Department of Foreign Economic Activity, Attraction of Private Invest-
ment, and Export Support, Ministry for the Development of the Russian Far East, made a presentation on the invest-
ment climate of the Russian Far East. He covered the nine Advanced Special Economic Zones (ASEZ) currently ap-
proved by the Government of the Russian Federation in six of the Russian Far East regions as a key part of the new 
model for advanced development of the Russian Far East. Rakipov shared information on the many ASEZ tax privileg-
es afforded residents, administrative incentives. Rakipov also presented on the 2015 “Law on the Free Port of Vladi-
vostok” that covers Vladivostok and the Southern ports of the Primorskiy krai and affords significant investment privi-
leges for company residents. The Law serves as a catalyst to economic development and a pathway for the greater 
integration of all the Russian Far East regions with the economies of Asia and the Pacific Rim. Rakipov also provided 
examples of public and private capital investments in port and mining projects, and of the Far East Development Fund 
project financing activities. 

 

Derek Norberg, delivered an address and presentation on the twenty year history of the RAPP forum cover-
ing early Pacific Northwest economic cooperation with the Soviet Union including Marine Resources Company Interna-
tional (MRCI), Alaska Airlines, the 1990 Seattle Goodwill Games, and the 1994 Seattle visit by President Boris Yeltsin. 
1995 marked the first meeting of the U.S. West Coast – Russian Far East Ad-hoc Working Group (now RAPP) as well 
as the signing several months later of the Sakhalin Production Sharing Agreements. Norberg cited the promise of Rus-
sian American Pacific partnership as logical for both countries but perplexing. A true partnership remains more oppor-
tunity than reality. Norberg pointed to the success of numerous private sector projects including MRCI and the Sakhalin
-1 project as testimony to the great potential of U.S.-Russian commercial partnership. He stressed that we should not 
wait for governments to create business opportunities, as it is the private sector that can best determine the new direc-
tions for partnerships. The purpose of RAPP is to support U.S.-Russian trans-Pacific cooperative opportunity and to 
expand that opportunity across a broader geography of both the Russian Far East and the Western U.S. states. In this 
purpose we seek to identify opportunities and eliminate impediments. He thanked the participants for their active partic-
ipation in this important process. 

 
 

Regional delegation perspectives addresses were delivered as follows: 
For the Sakhalin Region: Sergey Karpenko, Deputy Minister of Economic Development of the Government of 

the Sakhalin Region, stated the main objective of his Ministry as realizing the unique economic potential of the Sakha-
lin Region. The only island region in the Russian Federation, Sakhalin has tremendous natural resource wealth in oil 
and gas as well as in fish stocks, coal and in developed and stable trade. Karpenko cited Sakhalin’s gross domestic 
product figures as well as Sakhalin’s $340.9 million U.S. trade with the United States. Despite Sakhalin’s strong foreign 
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 trade surplus overall (92.5% export), the region runs a significant trade deficit with the U.S. with imports at 98.4% relative to 
1.6% exports. Sakhalin remains among the leading regions of Russia in the attraction of foreign investment with a cumula-
tive foreign investment total of $45.8 billion USD. Of 700 legal entities with foreign involvement registered in the Sakhalin 
Region, 180 are with U.S. partners. Karpenko noted the Sakhalin oil and gas projects account for 95% of exports, 82% of 
the regional budget revenues, 65% of the gross regional product and 71% of foreign investment. By 2020, the Sakhalin 
Region projects to increase production levels of oil by 28%, gas by 49% and coal production by 25% over current year lev-
els. Karpenko cited Sakhalin’s plans to further develop liquefied natural gas capacities, as well as oil and gas and petro-
chemical plants including the production of methanol and polyethylene, as well as pursuing the commercial processing of 
peat moss and fuel pellet production. Karpenko also cited the “Sakhalin-Hokaido Electrical Energy Bridge” project as a con-
duit to export Sakhalin’s excess electrical capacity to consumers in Japan’s north. The fisheries and fish processing sectors 
are a priority area of development and Karpenko noted the strategic advantages of Korsakov as a fish processing cluster, 
as well noting the new Sakhalin Fish Exchange trading system launched just this year in conjunction with Sberbank. Agri-
culture broadly is an area of priority development and projects include dairy and meat production as well as horticulture and 
animal feed production. The construction industry envisions 1.975 million cubic meters of new construction from 2015-2020 
with a 70 billion ruble budgetary investment planned. A variety of tourism development projects are planned from downhill 
skiing and sport complexes to a yacht harbor to health spas and cruise ships. In concluding, Karpenko noted the Sakhalin 
Region’s favorable system of support for foreign investment including co-financing possibilities for infrastructure, as well as 
new federal foreign investment tools such as the Areas of Priority Development (TORs), the Corporation for the Develop-
ment of Sakhalin and the Kurile Islands, and the Fund for Far East Development. 
 

For the Republic of Sakha (Yakutia): Georgy Nikonov, Deputy Chairman of Government and Representative, 
Representation to the Far Eastern Federal District in Khabarovsk, Republic of Sakha (Yakutia), made a presentation on the 
development projects in the Republic of Sakha (Yakutia). In addition to Sakha’s well known diamond resource representing 
35 percent of the global reserve, Nikonov pointed to the Republic’s vast reserves in timber stands, tin, uranium, iron ore, as 
well as coal and oil and gas. Nikonov noted the many state agencies supporting business and investment development in 
the Republic including the Investment Development Agency of the Sakha Republic (Yakutia), The Business Support Center 
of Sakha (Yakutia), The Business Incubator of Sakha (Yakutia), The Technopark “Yakutia”, and the JSC Center of Cluster 
Development “Yakutia”. Nikonov noted the $52.8 million USD total trade turnover between the Republic of Sakha with the 
United States and provided details on the composition of exports and imports. Nikonov mentioned tourism development, 
scientific and historical research, Northern Sea route transportation corridor developments, and renewable energy and en-
ergy efficiency technologies applications as the priority areas for cooperation. In closing, Nikonov cited the 4th international 
conference on Renewable Energy Development in the Russian Far East to be held in Yakutsk in June 2016. 
 

For the Kamchatskiy krai: Dmitry Korostelev, Minister of Economic Development, Business and Trade of the 
Kamchatskiy Krai Government, made a presentation on the investment potential of the territory. The creation of comfortable 
conditions for doing business is an important focus of the government of the Kamchatskiy Krai, and accordingly the invest-
ment strategy targets several priority areas.  

One strategic project is "TOR "Kamchatka", the aim of which is the development of the Northern sea route (with 
port-industrial and tourism and recreation specializations). In its framework on 8 project sites over 2,000 new jobs are to be 
created, with first phase investment of $36.5 billion rubles, of which 80% is private sourced. Another promising direction is 
the development of mineral resource base of the region: deposits of gold, platinum, copper and Nickel ores, in which the 
main task is creating the transportation and engineering infrastructure for large-scale mining projects. The next area is the 
development of all-season tourism on Kamchatka, in which a project is proposed to create a year-round downhill ski resort, 
and the close proximity to thermal hot springs will allow a combination of recreation and therapeutic treatment. Another 
direction is leveraging the hydroelectric potential of the rivers of the Kamchatka with implementation of the project 
"Construction of staged hydropower stations on the Zhupanova river", which will lower the cost of electricity. For the devel-
opment of the Kamchatka fishing industry, which accounts for more than 20% of the total catch of Russia, the Government 
developed an aquaculture program envisioning the construction of 14 private fish farms.  

In conclusion, Korostelev has underlined that the Government of Kamchatskiy Krai is ready to strengthen bilateral 
investment cooperation and to provide direct assistance in the implementation of specific investment projects. 
 

RAPP Award for Achievement in the Advancement of U.S.-Russian Relations: 
Derek Norberg and Anatoly Burry presented the 2015 award by the bilateral forum “Russian American Pacific Partnership” 
in recognition of achievement in advancing U.S.-Russian relations. In naming the recipient, Norberg stated that no other 
company over the past two decades has done more to create opportunity for U.S.-Russian cooperation in the Russian Far 
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 East. The 2015 award was made to Exxon Neftegas Limited and the Sakhalin-1 Project. Wayne Warwick and Margarita 
Tsoy accepted the award for Exxon Neftegas Limited. 
 

This concluded the Opening Plenary session of the 20th Anniversary annual meeting. 
 
Thematic Presentations: 
On the afternoon of 7 October, the following presentations along thematic lines were heard: 
 

Energy: 

Wayne Warwick, President, Exxon Neftegas Limited (ENL), presented on the international consortium Sakhalin-1 consist-
ing of ExxonMobil, Rosneft, SODECO and ONGC highlighting the support ENL has received from the Sakhalin Region and 
Russian Federation (RF) Governments since the project inception and noted the 20th anniversary of the Production Sharing 
Agreement (PSA) under which the project operates. Mr. Warwick provided a historical perspective of the Sakhalin-1 project 
highlighting that Sakhalin-1 arrives at its 20-year anniversary having all three fields online. Sakhalin-1 first oil was produced 
at the Chayvo 10 years ago. The Odoptu production start-up 5 years ago, and first oil from Arkutun-Dagi was achieved at 
the Berkut platform in January this year. Over the decade since first oil, Sakhalin-1 crude production has exceeded half 
billion barrels and our gas supplies to Khabarovsk Region recently exceeded 17 billion cubic meters. The Sakhalin-1 project 
has deployed industry leading technologies and set numerous records for horizontal drilling, as well as providing significant 
tax and royalty payments to the federal and Sakhalin Region budgets. Since the beginning of the Project, $13 billion got 
provided to the RF in royalties, state’s share of oil and gas and taxes, including $4,8 billion to Sakhalin region. “Sakhalin-1” 
investments to infrastructure (roads, bridges, Nogliki airport, hospitals) reached $250 million. ENL is proud to model good 
corporate social responsibility in supporting infrastructure, educational, health, cultural and other charitable causes. Since 
the Project inception Consortium “Sakhalin-1” and ExxonMobil corporation supported hundreds of charitable contributions 
totaling $28 million. 
 

Maxim Ignatyev, First Deputy Director for External Communications, AO “SUEK”, presented “On the Activities of SUEK in 

the Far East” covering the companies coal extraction and logistical/infrastructure developments. 
 

Jingquan Gai, Vice President, Black & Veatch Engineering Design Co., Ltd (Beijing), presented on some of the company’s 

innovative LNG applications in China “Gas Supply using Distributed LNG Concepts”. 
 

Electrification and Energy Efficiency: 

Patrick Willems, Project Manager, IFC Russia Renewable Energy Program, moderated a session on Electrification and 
Energy Efficiency with panel participants from GE, JSC SakhalinEnergo, IFC and Black & Veatch. 
 

Vladimir Shiryayev, Gas Turbines Sales Leader - Russia/CIS, GE Power & Water, presented on “GE gas turbines in pow-
er generation projects on Sakhalin and Far East” 
 

Igor Butovskyi, General Director, JSC SakhalinEnergo, presented on “Russian-American Cooperation in Sakhalin’s Elec-
trical Power Industry”. 
 

Aleksey Zhikharev, IFC Russia Renewable Energy Program, Investors and government relations officer, IFC, presented 
on “Opportunities for financing RES projects under current regulations” . 
 

Vladimir Kantor, Vice President, Black & Veatch Corporation, Reliable, “Innovative Energy Infrastructure”. 
 

Historical Commemoration: 

Craig Lang, Chairman and Founder, Bravo 369 Flight Foundation, provided a brief on the recreation of the historic Bravo 
369 flight route "Alaska-Siberia" between the USA and USSR in 2015. Following the presentation, four Sakhalin Great Patri-

otic War veterans in attendance were recognized with a standing ovation. 
 

Arctic Cooperation: 

Derek Norberg read a series of proposals for U.S.-Russian Arctic cooperation and passed copy to the moderators for their 

consideration during the working session on 8 October. 
 

Transportation: 

Dash Hada, President, AirRussia.us/ InterPacific Aviation and Marketing, delivered a presentation on the Status of Air 
Transportation between Alaska, Russian Far East and Japan and on his company’s four years of flight service between 
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 Anchorage and Petropavlovsk-Kamchatskiy, as well as between Narita and Petropavlovsk-Kamchatskiy, and shared the 

company’s plans for flight service in 2016.  
 

Capt. Igor Loch, Foss Maritime Company, presented Foss Maritime and the Sakhalin Projects covering Foss Maritime’s 
early 2003 and 2005-2006 heavy lift barge work for the Sakhalin-1 project and Foss’s return to the Sakhalin island project in 

2015-2017. 
 

Tourism Development: 

Ivan Shevchenko, Advisor, Ministry of Sport, Tourism, and Youth Policy of the Sakhalin Region, presented on the pro-

spects for tourism development in the Sakhalin Region. 
 

Lena Kurbanalieva, Deputy Minister of Entrepreneurial Affairs and Tourism Development of the Republic of Sakha 

(Yakutia) presented on tourism development in the Republic of Sakha (Yakutia). 
 

Alexandra Filatkina, Dept. Director for Development, Kronotsky Federal Nature Reserve, made a presentation on prospec-
tive areas of cooperation in Kamchatka’s tourism development.  
 

Business as Unusual: 

 Sergey Lazarev, Managing Partner. Russin & Vecchi PLLC, provided an overview of the western sanctions on Russia. 
 

Evgeny Kuzmenko, Manager Tax & Legal Services, ZAO Deloitte & Touche CIS, provided an overview of recent amend-

ments to the Russian Civil Legislation. 
 

RAPP Break-Out Session: 
 

Through the morning of October 8th, RAPP attendees worked in a break-out session to define issues and compose 
recommendations to improve economic and non-commercial cooperation between the Russian East and the Western U.S.  
The two co-moderators, Tatyana Konko and Craig Lang, led discussions and, together with the participants, formulated 
recommendations covering topics including Energy, Energy Efficiency, the Environment, bilateral cooperation in the Arctic, 
expansion of educational programs and exchanges, strengthening of ties between Russian Far East and the West Coast 
U.S. cities, tourism, and the observation of historically significant events. 

 

At the closing plenary, a summary of the break-out session was delivered by both Moderators to the meeting’s Co-
Chairs. The break-out session report developed at the 19th annual meeting is included in this Summary Report forwarded to 
the U.S. and Russian governments for distribution to the ministries, departments and agencies of relevance. The report 
recommendations will also serve the RAPP Secretariats in formulating current year priorities.   

 

 Anatoly Buryy advised that after 20 years of service as Director of the Russian Secretariat of RAPP he is relin-
quishing his duties and proposed to consider the possibility to pass the Russian Secretariat of RAPP functions to the Far 
Eastern Chamber of Commerce and Industry. 
 

At the close of the meeting no announcement of dates was made regarding dates for the 2016 twenty first annual 
meeting of the Russian American Pacific Partnership but an announcement is expected by the end of 2015. 
 
 
 
 
______________________________   _____________________________ 
Co-Chair for the Russian government side       Co-Chair for the U.S. RAPP secretariat  
Dmitry Sazhin      Derek Norberg  
Deputy Director, Department of the Countries   President, Council for U.S.-Russia Relations  
of Europe, North Americas and International   Executive Director RAPP  
Organizations, Ministry of Economic Development 
of the Russian Federation 
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List of 20th RAPP meeting participants: 
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List of 20th RAPP meeting participants continued: 



 

 

List of 20th RAPP meeting participants continued: 
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 RAPP HISTORICAL PHOTOS 1995-2015: 
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The views expressed in this publication reflect the annual meeting  
proceedings and collective expressions of the forum participants. The views herein do not  

necessarily reflect the position of the RAPP sponsors, the regional or federal governments of the United States 
or the Russian Federation, the RAPP Secretariats, or any individual participant.   

Contact Information: 
 

RAPP Executive Secretariat 
Derek Norberg, Director RAPP 

Council for U.S.-Russia Relations 
4209 21st Avenue, Suite 403  Seattle, WA  98199 USA 

Tel: (206) 770-4015   
rapp@usrussia.org   
www.usrussia.org 

RAPP Meeting photography by Sergey Menis 


